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characters and positions of foreign offi-
cials to be known and recognized in the 
United States. Consular officers should 
not, therefore, undertake to authen-
ticate the seals and signatures of other 
United States officials who may be re-
siding in their consular districts. 

(g) Officers of the Foreign Service in 
other countries. An officer of the For-
eign Service stationed in one country 
is not expected to authenticate the sig-
nature or seal of an officer of the For-
eign Service stationed in another coun-
try. When it is necessary for the seal 
and signature of an officer of the For-
eign Service to be authenticated, such 
authentication will be done in the De-
partment of State. An official of a for-
eign government requesting the au-
thentication of the seal and signature 
of an officer of the United States For-
eign Service who is, or was, stationed 
in another country should be informed 
that the document to be authenticated 
will have to be sent to the Department 
for this purpose. Any document bearing 
the seal and signature of an officer of 
the Foreign Service which is received 
at a Foreign Service post from a person 
in the United States with the request 
that it be further authenticated should 
be referred to the Department of State.

§ 92.42 Certification of copies of for-
eign records relating to land titles. 

In certifying documents of the kind 
described in title 28, section 1742, of the 
United States Code, diplomatic and 
consular officers of the United States 
will conform to the Federal procedures 
for authenticating foreign public docu-
ments (§ 92.39), unless otherwise in-
structed in a specific case.

§ 92.43 Fees for notarial services and 
authentications. 

The fees for administering an oath or 
affirmation and making a certificate 
thereof, for the taking of an acknowl-
edgment of the execution of a docu-
ment and executing a certificate there-
of, for certifying to the correctness of a 
copy of or an extract from a document, 
official or private, for authenticating a 
foreign document, or for the noting of 
a bill of exchange, certifying to pro-
test, etc., are as prescribed under the 
caption Documentary services in the 
Schedule of Fees (§ 22.1 of this chapter), 

unless the service is performed under a 
‘‘no fee’’ item of the same caption of 
the Schedule. If an oath or affirmation 
is administered concurrently to several 
persons and only one consular certifi-
cate (jurat) is executed, only one fee is 
collectible. If more than one person 
joins in making an acknowledgment 
but only one certificate is executed, 
only one fee shall be charged. 

[22 FR 10858, Dec. 27, 1957, as amended at 63 
FR 6480, Feb. 9, 1998]

DEPOSITIONS AND LETTERS ROGATORY

§ 92.49 ‘‘Deposition’’ defined. 
A deposition is the testimony of a 

witness taken in writing under oath or 
affirmation, before some designated or 
appointed person or officer, in answer 
to interrogatories, oral or written. (For 
the distinction between a deposition 
and an affidavit see § 92.22.)

§ 92.50 Use of depositions in court ac-
tions. 

Generally depositions may be taken 
and used in all civil actions or suits. In 
criminal cases in the United States, a 
deposition cannot be used, unless a 
statute has been enacted which permits 
a defendant in a criminal case to have 
a deposition taken in his own behalf, or 
unless the defendant consents to the 
taking of a deposition by the State for 
use by the prosecution. (For exception 
in connection with the proving of for-
eign documents for use in criminal ac-
tions, see § 92.65.)

§ 92.51 Methods of taking depositions 
in foreign countries. 

Rule 28(b) of the Rules of Civil Proce-
dure for the District Courts of the 
United States provides that depositions 
may be taken in foreign countries by 
any of the following four methods: 

(a) Pursuant to any applicable treaty 
or convention, or 

(b) Pursuant to a letter of request 
(whether or not captioned a letter rog-
atory), or 

(c) On notice before a person author-
ized to administer oaths in the place in 
which the examination is held, either 
by the law thereof or by the law of the 
United States. Notarizing officials as 
defined by 22 CFR 92.1 are so author-
ized by the law of the United States, or 
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(d) Before a person commissioned by 
the court, and a person so commis-
sioned shall have the power by virtue 
of the commission to administer any 
necessary oath and take testimony. 

[60 FR 51722, Oct. 3, 1995]

§ 92.52 ‘‘Deposition on notice’’ defined. 
A deposition on notice is a deposition 

taken before a competent official after 
reasonable notice has been given in 
writing by the party or attorney pro-
posing to take such deposition to the 
opposing party or attorney of record. 
Notarizing officers, as defined by 22 
CFR 92.1, are competent officials for 
taking depositions on notice in foreign 
countries (see § 92.51). This method of 
taking a deposition does not nec-
essarily involve the issuance of a com-
mission or other court order. 

[60 FR 51722, Oct. 3, 1995]

§ 92.53 ‘‘Commission to take deposi-
tions’’ defined. 

A commission to take depositions is a 
written authority issued by a court of 
justice, or by a quasi-judicial body, or 
a body acting in such capacity, giving 
power to take the testimony of wit-
nesses who cannot appear personally to 
be examined in the court or before the 
body issuing the commission. In Fed-
eral practice, a commission to take 
depositions is issued only when nec-
essary or convenient, on application 
and notice. The commission indicates 
the action or hearing in which the 
depositions are intended to be used, 
and the person or persons required to 
take the depositions, usually by name 
or descriptive title (see § 92.55 for man-
ner of designating notarizing officers). 
Normally a commission is accompanied 
by detailed instructions for its execu-
tion. 

[22 FR 10858, Dec. 27, 1957, as amended at 60 
FR 51723, Oct. 3, 1995]

§ 92.54 ‘‘Letters rogatory’’ defined. 
In its broader sense in international 

practice, the term letters rogatory de-
notes a formal request from a court in 
which an action is pending, to a foreign 
court to perform some judicial act. Ex-
amples are requests for the taking of 
evidence, the serving of a summons, 
subpoena, or other legal notice, or the 

execution of a civil judgment. In 
United States usage, letters rogatory 
have been commonly utilized only for 
the purpose of obtaining evidence. Re-
quests rest entirely upon the comity of 
courts toward each other, and custom-
arily embody a promise of reciprocity. 
The legal sufficiency of documents exe-
cuted in foreign countries for use in ju-
dicial proceedings in the United States, 
and the validity of the execution, are 
matters for determination by the com-
petent judicial authorities of the 
American jurisdiction where the pro-
ceedings are held, subject to the appli-
cable laws of that jurisdiction. See 
§ 92.66 for procedures in the use of let-
ters rogatory requesting the taking of 
depositions in foreign jurisdictions.

§ 92.55 Consular authority and respon-
sibility for taking depositions. 

(a) Requests to take depositions or des-
ignations to execute commissions to take 
depositions. Any United States nota-
rizing officer may be requested to take 
a deposition on notice, or designated to 
execute a commission to take deposi-
tions. A commission or notice should, 
if possible, identify the officer who is 
to take depositions by his official title 
only in the following manner: ‘‘Any no-
tarizing officer of the United States of 
America at (name of locality)’’. The 
notarizing officer responsible for the 
performance of notarial acts at a post 
should act on a request to take a depo-
sition on notice, or should execute the 
commission, when the documents are 
drawn in this manner, provided local 
law does not preclude such action. 
However, when the officer (or officers) 
is designated by name as well as by 
title, only the officer (or officers) so 
designated may take the depositions. 
In either instance, the officer must be 
a disinterested party. Rule 28(c) of the 
Rules of Civil Procedure for the dis-
trict courts of the United States pro-
hibits the taking of a deposition before 
a person who is a relative, employee, 
attorney or counsel of any of the par-
ties, or who is a relative or employee of 
such attorney or counsel, or who is fi-
nancially interested in the action. 

(b) Authority in Federal law. The au-
thority for the taking of depositions, 
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